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PARISH COUNCIL




MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL PARISH MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 13th APRIL 2015
AT THE SPORTS & SOCIAL CLUB, MANOR ROAD, CADDINGTON

Present: 
Chairman T Hansen, Vice Chair & Ward Cllr. K Collins, Parish Councillors A Palmer, H Palmer, M Russell, L Skelton, Clerk L Hall  

Also Present:
Central Beds Councillor R Stay, Sgt. Linda Wilson
and 19 members of public

1. MINUTES OF THE LAST ANNUAL PARISH MEETING

It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 14th April 2014 were an accurate record and were signed by the Chairman.

2. REPORT FROM THE CADDINGTON PARISH COUNCIL CHAIRMAN 

Caddington Parish Council Chairman Tony Hansen outlined the work of the Council over the last twelve months and plans for the future.  He thanked the various organisations that play a part in the Community and welcomed their representatives to the meeting.  He advised that this would be his last meeting as he didn’t intend to stand for re-election.
3. FINANCIAL REPORT 2014/15
The Parish Council began the financial year with a balance of £76,701, received income of £93,369 and had expenditure of £89,478, therefore leaving a closing funds balance of £80,592.  The accounts are yet to be audited and full details will be available in the 2014-15 Annual Report.
4. REPORT FROM CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE COUNCIL 

Cllrs. K Collins & R Stay provided the following report:
Since our last report to you in April 2014 a great deal has changed in the world around

us & the environment that affects the Parish of Caddington.

During the previous year your Central Bedfordshire Councillors have worked closely

with Caddington Parish Council and we are very grateful for the excellent working

relationship that has been established with Caddington in recent years.

We are now into a General Election period along with elections to Central

Bedfordshire, (in some places) to Parish Councils and a referendum on the Police

Precept. The electorate willing we hope to see you again in May.

Central Beds has again been able to hold it’s share of the Council Tax with no increase

now for 5 years, the authority has taken over £70 M out of its budget without cutting

front‐line services ‐ that has been no mean achievement.

Unemployment in Central Beds is almost at a historic low, but we do want to see more

employment opportunities for younger people developed within the Parish. Public

transport to neighbouring towns remains a particular concern & we recognise that

living in a village has its challenges if you are without use of a car & need to travel to

work.

As a result of work beginning on the A5 / M1 link road a review of weight limits on

village roads south of Dunstable is taking place & we are hopeful that we can adapt

existing limits to reduce the number of HGV’s using local roads, in particular we are

working with Herts & Bucks to change the designation of the A4146 & local roads

around the area. This is an opportunity to try & reduce the amount of heavy lorry

traffic through the Parish.

This is an area that we will be coming back to with the Parish Council in the coming

months.

Specific issues that we have been involved with over the past year include:

 Various planning applications including the former GM site at Chaul End which

has planning permission & a robust set of planning conditions that need to be

complied with before homes can be occupied. We are particularly pleased to

see the implementation of a community trust at Chaul End which will have an

annual income of circa £300k & provide 44 affordable homes for local people &

a community bus service.

 Caddington has Bedfordshire’s first Solar Farm & we were pleased to attend the

launch of the Angus Brewer Community Foundation last week when the first

chq was presented to the village a year ahead of its due date. Operating at

expected output Caddington will gain over £500,000 over the life of the

installation

 Several proposed developments in the Parish have been refused permission

including some infilling / back garden development

 A planning enforcement case in Dunstable Rd remains outstanding & court

action is currently in progress with regard to enforcing a refusal to permit the

retention of a large garage

A significant level of investment has gone into highway maintenance including estate

roads & through routes such as Dunstable Rd. Others remain outstanding including

Manor Rd which is high on the list for resurfacing work to be carried out.

The joint Neighbourhood Plan with Slip End has been in development for the past 3 ½

years & is nearing a point for publication by the two sponsor Parish Councils. This is

currently the strongest possible protection currently available to local communities &

we commend its rapid progress once it has been through its approval processes. The

Neighbourhood Plan features an increase in the number of cycle, walking & riding

routes; it proposes to celebrate our heritage & increase the number of sports & leisure

facilities & deliver a new Village Hall in Caddington.

Luton Airport remains an important sub‐regional employer & transport hub, it is set to

grow in the next few years with an anticipated increase in employment. This is to be

welcomed, however we are very disappointed that Luton Borough Council did not

implement a robust check on the environmental impact that the airport has on its

neighbours – this was a wasted opportunity.

Chaul End Rd is due to have a significant number of changes including a reduction in

speed limit, the removal of the no right turn at Hatters Way & other highway safety

measures.

We were delighted to have been able to arrange a Pride in our Parish day with full

involvement from Caddington Village School whose pupils designed the posters & drew

up an audit of required work. Over 50 people turned out on the 28th March to wash

signs, pick litter & cut back hedges. It was a fantastic turnout & could well become an

annual event.

It has been pleasing to see the coming together of the various community safety

schemes in Caddington including Neighbourhood Watch, Street Watch & Speed Watch.

Our thanks go to all those involved in the new steering groups & to Matt Tomlin for his

chairmanship.

We cannot allow an annual report to miss out the amazing job done in the Parish by

Caddington Care whose unstinting support of the older more vulnerable members of

our community must be thanked. Caddington Care has provided a model which has

been widely emulated elsewhere in Bedfordshire.

While Caddington remains a very safe place to live; crime figures are starting to creep

up again & the number of domestic burglaries are a key measure of how safe people

feel. After a petition was presented to the PCC last year matters did improve, we may

need to have another blitz on this matter after May.

Caddington is an attractive & pleasant village in which to live & work, but it will only be

kept that way through the hard work of the many voluntary groups in the Parish. It has

been a pleasure to have met many of them during the past 12 months. If this is our last

Parish meeting we say thank you, if we are re‐elected on May 7th we very much look

forward to working with you over the next year.

The biggest threat to this Parish remains unwarranted & opportunistic development

from Luton. The Bushwood threat has receded, but has not gone away. A very

significant threat to our Green Belt would be the implementation of a Right to Grow

policy which is strongly supported by Luton Borough Council.

We are pleased to report that despite several very serious attempts to join us to Luton

Caddington remains a village & we intend to protect the green space that divides us

from Luton if we are re‐elected in May. We have so far been successful in that

ambition.

And finally we want to thank every member of this Parish Council for the enormous

amount of work that each of you have put in during the past year. In particular to say

thank you to your Clerk with whom it has been a pleasure to work with.
5. REPORT FROM CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE POLICE 

Sgt. Linda Wilson reported that the Police were trying to find resources to put more Officers on the streets and were particularly mindful of the lack of Police presence in the more rural areas.  Despite this, crime statistics were their second lowest since 2012.
6.
CADDINGTON VILLAGE SCHOOL

The following report was presented by Chloe Logan of Caddington Village School:
Caddington Village School is now in its seventh year.  There are currently over 500 children on role from Nursery to Year 8 and 29 Qualified teaching staff.  Caddington Village School is a school of staff are proud to a part; a place where children thrive emotionally, socially and academically and where every individual is encouraged, impassioned and empowered to reach their potential.
Through innovation and research, Caddington sets itself apart from other learning environments by encouraging staff and pupils to reflect deeply on their learning and develop pioneering strategies to meet pupil needs.  The school has received acclaim for its work with the Flurrish times tables App and with Lesson Study -  a form of classroom based teacher research.

The past year has seen a few staffing changes.  We saw Ben Vine and Tenu Miah leave us at Christmas to take up a promotion in Cambridgeshire and to set up a teaching agency respectively.  Pauline Johnston was appointed Deputy Headteacher in December filling an important tole within the school.

Vacancies within the school have been filled with long term supply staff, helping us to remain fully staffed until July.  There is currently one member of staff on maternity leave with another due to return very soon.

As ever our pupils have taken part in far more than simply traditional learning in School.  Residential trips have included Kingswoof for Year 6, Blue Peris for KS3 and a Slip End and Caddington joint trip to Germany.  School visits have included the National Space Centre, Stoke Bruerne, Hazard Alley, Verulamium, HMS Belfast and the Globe Theatre.  We also have made a Viking ship which can be viewed on our website and taken part in World Book Day, Red Nose DDay and Children in Need.

Our links with the local community have continued to be strengthened this year with our monthly reports in the Villager magazine, hopefully giving the community a little insight into the school, this is also now printed in the Slip End Parish News.  The school continues to support and enjoy taking part in village events such as Remembrance Day services, the Caddington Village Show and Carol Services.  We have also taken part this year in the Pride in the Parish event by designing the poster, completing a street audit around the village and encouraging our parents to complete questionnaires regarding their views on the village.  Pupils have also taken part in a St George’s Day competition for the funday creasing artwork and dragon models.  Pubils will once again be May Pole dancing on the green in early May.
There are many people that work together to make the school the success that it is.  As well as Governors, staff, parents and children, we are thankful for a hardworking and dedicated Friends of Caddington who through their efforts hosting events such as Fireworks night, discos, fayres as well as the many smaller events they do to raise money to provide those little extras for the school.

Caddington and Slip End schools formally federated from October 2014 and now have a single Governing Body with Helen Houldcraft as chair.  Following consultations with parents, Slip End will become a Primary from September 2015 and Caddington from 2016.

Finally we continue to thank the Caddington Parish Council, the local community and residents for all their support during the past year and look forward to developing these relationships still further in the year ahead.  Thank you.
7.   

CADDINGTON CARE
Jane Payton outlined the work that the organisation had done over the last year and explained some of the many ways in which the organisation has helped the community.  She offered her thanks for the support of the Council.
8.   
CADDINGTON YOUTH CLUB

Youth Club is continuing to thrive with a strong team of volunteers helping to run it.  The Council was thanked for it’s support.
9.   

2014 CADDINGTON LEISURE GARDENS BEST NEWCOMER & BEST KEPT PLOT AWARDS
Caddington Leisure Gardens Management Committee presented the Best Kept Plot award to MR BRIAN CARTER.

10. PRESENTATION OF 2015-2016 GRANT AWARDS

Grants cheques were awarded to representatives of the following local organisations and groups:
	13/04/2015
	105545
	Collings Wells Memorial Hall
	£500.00

	13/04/2015
	105554
	Caddington Village Show
	£368.00

	13/04/2015
	105555
	All Saints Church
	£100.00

	13/04/2015
	105556
	1st Caddington Brownie Pack
	£200.00

	13/04/2015
	105558
	Friends of CVS
	£296.98

	13/04/2015
	105559
	Caddington Gardening Club
	£160.00

	13/04/2015
	105560
	Caddington Pre School
	£1,000.00


Additional grant aid was provided to Heathfield Friends in the form of goods purchased for them.
11.  QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC

There were no further questions from the public.
The meeting was closed at 9.10pm & refreshments were served.
Signed………………………………………………………………………….Dated………………………
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